
  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 5th January 2016
in the Church Room, Ludham 

Present: 
Cllr M Flett



Cllr C Willoughby

Cllr J Usher
Cllr P Wall

Cllr T Gabriel
Cllr R Pinning

Cllr A Lumbard
Cllr J Youngs

Cllr A Lupson

Cllr M Monk

Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: the Chairman welcomed 10 members of the public, together with District Councillor Paul Rice
2. Apologies for absence:  apologies were received from Cllrs Tubby and Farnsworth
3.  Declarations of interest: none
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 1st December 2015 were approved  
5. Matters Arising: 
None
6. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report. The PCSO had sent the Clerk a report detailing that there had been 6 calls from the area since the last meeting: 4 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 abandoned call, 1 road related call.  There had also been one crime which was a burglary at a dwelling on Horse Fen Road between 23rd and 26th of December.  Noted

b. EAAA.  Letter thanking the Parish Council for the £300 donation (including £100 from Cllr Gabriel).  The Chairman explained that the usual donation of £100 had been made, together with the £100 for a special project, which had been kindly matched by Cllr Gabriel.  Noted

c. North Norfolk Parishes meeting.  22nd February, Cromer Parish Hall.  A new initiative to encourage action on the following: 2nd homes council tax, neighbourhood plans and affordable housing.  The Chairman explained that on 23rd November 2015 a number of North Norfolk Parishes had come together at the inaugural meeting of the North Norfolk Town and Parish Tourism Overview and Management Forum.  The forum was proposed to give parishes an opportunity to consider and discuss shared problems as a group.  At that meeting three issues were identified that went beyond tourism: 2nd homes Council tax, affordable housing and neighbourhood plans.  It was therefore agreed that every parish in North Norfolk would be invited to a meeting to consider working as a group, on the basis that if all the parishes came together to speak with one voice the group may have more sway.  The Chairman asked Councillors to ask the Clerk for more details of the meeting if they should wish to attend.  The Clerk would also email round the details to Councillors
d. BA.  Fencing beside the How Hill Staithe.  The Chairman had been in touch with the Broads Authority concerning the fencing at How Hill, and the BA were prepared to replace the old chestnut paling fencing with post and rail in keeping with the other fencing.  In addition, the BA had kindly offered to replace the sign with a new sign.  The BA would undertake the work if the Parish Council paid for the sign.  The BA had yet to come back with an estimate on the price of the sign

e. Victory Housing Trust.  Update on School Close.  The Clerk had received an email from Victory Housing Trust, noting that they had hoped to have the work on School Close finished by December 2015 but that it was now expected to be finished by the end of January 2016.  The Clerk reminded the Council of the housing details as follows:  6 x 1 bed bungalows, 1 x 2 bed wheelchair adapted bungalow, 4 x 1 bed flats and 5 x 2 bed houses.  Noted

f. Norfolk Paddleboard Race.  Request to use the How Hill Staithe again.  Race is scheduled for July 16th 2016.  The Clerk had confirmed this with Simon Partridge at How Hill and asked for the Parish Council’s agreement to hold this race again.  The Parish Council AGREED this

g. Wicksteed Playgrounds.  Playground inspection report.  The Clerk explained that Wicksteed had noted two things as urgent – the ground under the swings and the see-saw.  The Clerk had received the playground committee’s approval to ask the Peakes to re-turf under the swings and to cordon off the see-saw for the time being.  The Clerk confirmed that the work on the see-saw would be £480 excluding parts, which the Parish Council are in possession of.  The Parish Council AGREED that this work should be undertaken as soon as possible.  The Clerk would arrange this with Wicksteed
h. Tour de Broads Sunday 21st August, 2016.  Plans to send the Tour through Ludham again.  Councillors suggested that this could be an item for the Parish News
7. Agenda items: 
None
8. Reports:  
a. Parish Councillors all agreed that the fireworks display on New Year’s Eve had been excellent, well attended and well organised.  Councillors thanked Cllr Monk for his co-ordination on the night, and also thanked many others who had helped with stewarding, first aiding, letting off fireworks etc.
b. Cllr Pinning asked and received clarification of the finances regarding allotments.  Councillors AGREED that in the future allotment income should be in the form of cheques or electronic transfer.  It was noted that £230 had been received from the Catfield Road allotments so the cheque to the Ritchie farm reflected that.  The Clerk would chase the remaining £10 allotment rent
9. Adjourn meeting
The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 8.05pm for the public session.
Jon Simpson, the Editor of the Parish News noted that he would like to see a lengthier article from the Parish Council in the Parish News every month.  He noted that this additional space could be given for free.  The Chairman explained that any member of the public was at liberty to record a Parish Council meeting in newspapers or in the parish news but that it was important to make clear that the article is not from the Parish Council itself. Councillors considered what information on an agenda would be relevant to parishioners two months later.  In particular an issue which had caused concern in previous years was that the minutes are not formally approved until the following meeting.  It was noted that minutes do appear on the website.  It was noted that police reports do not tend to be enormously informative, detailing such things as abandoned calls, and that planning applications would have become out of date by the time of the publication of the Parish News.  

District Councillor Paul Rice noted that officers at NNDC had agreed that the bins at Ludham Bridge Staithe and at Womack Staithe would be removed.  He explained that in 2012 NCC began charging NNDC for the cost of waste disposal from waste from these facilities at a cost of around £10K per annum.  As there is no statutory requirement for NNDC to provide waste and recycling facilities for users of the Broads, the decision had been taken to remove 13 of the 16 waste facilities.  Parish Councillors were concerned that the resulting fly tipping will be a problem and will cost more than the waste facilities would have done.  The Chairman suggested that the Parish Council should wait until it had received formal notification of the removal of the bins
Reconvene meeting.

10. Planning Applications:   
None
11. Planning Decisions:
a. BA/2015/0241/LBC.  The Dutch House, Hall Common.  Conversion of former stables to form annex.  Withdrawn.  Noted
b. BA/2015/0370/HOUSEH.  The Beeches, Horse Fen Road.  Replacement quay heading.  Approved.  Noted
12. Finance

a. The Chairman noted that he had signed and agreed a bank reconciliation for the previous month’s finances.
b. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. D/D: Clerk Pension.  £29.61 from PC, £11.84 from Clerk.  Total £41.45
iii. Chq no 187.  DL Ritchie.  Allotment rent.  £230
iv. Chq no 188.  Wicksteed playgrounds.  Inspection.  £54 inc £9 VAT 
v. Chq no 189.  URM.  Glass recycling.  £15.66 inc £2.61 VAT
vi. Chq no 190.  NPTP.  Cllr Lumbard introductory training.  £45
vii. Chq no 191.  SLCC.  Membership renewal.  £59
viii. Chq no 192.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £357.03
c. Receipts:
i. Credit from T Gabriel.  Donation to EAAA.  £100
13. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
a. Cllr Wall asked the Chairman for an update on the 3 Rivers’ Way.  The Chairman explained that the Hoveton to Horning section would commence on 11th January 2016: he noted that it requires upgrading and extending an existing track from Hoveton to Horning Cross roads, turning right into Horning and down Lower Street to the Church.  Horning to Ludham Bridge.  From Horning Parish Church an upgrade of existing rights of way would provide a linking route to the Ludham Bridge area. A short section (420m) of new shared-use path is necessary to link a proposed new public right of way to the Horning parish moorings at Ludham Bridge. Feasibility studies exist for this section and the Association is pressing the need for detailed plans and negotiations about land.  Ludham Bridge to Ludham
Existing paths need to be upgraded and a suitable route pursued. Sustainable access is an important feature of the St Benet’s Abbey Conservation, Community & Access Project and there is mutual support between the Association and the Lottery-funded heritage project.  Ludham to Potter Heigham.  This section is awaited by some residents of Potter Heigham but planning remains at very early stages. Cllr Wall thanked The Chairman for his update
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. Happy New Year

b. Thank you to Cllr Monk and all those involved in the Fireworks
c. Thank you to the Womack Trust, the Kings Arms and an anonymous donor for financing the Fireworks Display on New Year’s Eve.  The Fireworks Display is put on every year at no cost to the village

d. Tour de Broads.  Sunday 21st August.  Approximately 3000 cyclists to come through the village

e. Planning Decisions
15. To consider other items for future agendas
16. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 2nd February at 7.30pm in the Church Rooms, Ludham
The meeting closed at 8.38pm

4  
Initials……………………..


